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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 12, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

hernia.  The administrative law judge awarded medical

expenses and temporary total disability benefits.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion.  
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I.  HISTORY

Charles Carpenter, age 59, testified that he was

employed with Ricon, Inc. in 2010, and the parties

stipulated that an employment relationship existed on August

22, 2010.  Mr. Carpenter, a concrete finisher, testified

that he was working at the Georgia-Pacific board mill in

Crossett, Ark.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  Tell us what happened while you were at the
plant.

A.  Well, a fire broke out probably 3:30, 4:30 in
the afternoon, and - and my supervisor is Kevin
Spruel.  And I was trying to get a hose to help
people fight the fire, and he told me to run....So
I broke and run behind Kevin, and we was going
down the steps to the bottom floor....That’s when
I hit my belly.

Q.  Okay.  What hit your belly?

A.  The rail comes out like this and goes down,
and I hit the point of that rail....Right in the
navel....

Q.  And when that happened, did you experience any
- any sensations?

A.  Yeah.  It hurt....

Q.  Tell us how bad it hurt.

A.  Pretty bad....When I got outside, I told
Kevin, I said, “Man, I hit that rail coming
down.”...And he said, “Go tell Roy,” and that’s
Roy, our safety man over there....I went and told
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him, I said, “It hurts, but it may be all right. 
We’ll see what happens later.”  And that’s -
that’s what we done....We winded up working ‘til
3:30 the next morning.  

Q.  And were you in pain that whole time?

A.  All day, yeah....

Q.  And did you seek out a doctor, or were you
offered the opportunity to go to a doctor?

A.  No.  I - No.  I told Roy, I said, “If
something - If it gets worse, I’m going to have to
go do something about it.”  He said okay.

Q.  Okay.  And so how did you discover what had
happened to your insides?

A.  Well, I went to Mansfield that Monday or the
following Monday, I believe is what it is....And
it just wouldn’t quit hurting....And it would
hang, and that’s where my pain was, and it does -
You’ve got to get on your back and push it in,
and then you’d feel like a pop, and then the thing
just almost disappears....

Q.  And so you were work - or trying to work, and
you would have to - 

A.  Yeah.

Q.  - make those adjustments to your internal
organs and push them back in?

A.  Right, right.  Exactly.

Q.  Okay.  And it was painful when that occurred?

A.  Oh, yeah.  Oh, yeah....

The claimant testified that he was off work for about

one week following the accident.  The testimony of Roy
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Grantham, the respondent-employer’s safety manager,

indicated that the claimant provided notice of the

occurrence within 48 hours thereafter.  The respondents’

attorney examined Roy Grantham:

Q.  Now after it was done, did you see Mr.
Carpenter on occasion?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  Did you ever ask him if he wanted you to send
him to a doctor?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And how often did you do that?

A.  I did when he first reported it, and then he
would come into the office every so often, and
every month or so, something like that, he would
mention the injury, and at that time I’d ask him
again, “Do you need to go to the doctor?”  And he
refused.  He said no, he didn’t need to, not at
this time.  

Q.  Okay.  So every time you offered that - And it
was multiple times, right?

A.  Yes, sir, more than one time

Q.  - he always said, “I don’t need to go until it
gets worse” or something like that?

A.  Yes, sir....

The claimant’s attorney cross-examined Roy Grantham:

Q.  And so at some point you saw intestines
sticking - or something bumping out there like a
knot?
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A.  A knot.  I did see a knot.

Q.  Okay.  And when you saw that within a couple
of weeks of this incident, did it not cause you
alarm as the safety man that that ain’t right,
that’s not normal, we need to get you to a doctor?

A.  That’s correct.  And as I said, I did offer
him a doctor....

Q.  But you saw - I mean, you know that’s not
normal to have part of your intestines sticking
out of your abdominal wall?

A.  True.

Q.  And that would cause a reasonable person some
concern, “I’d better go to the doctor and get that
checked out”?

A.  That’s true.  

Q.  All right.  And so you as the safety man, you
never took the next step and said, “Charles,
you’re going to the doctor and getting that
checked out”?

A.  No, sir.  That’s up to the individual.

The claimant did not seek medical treatment until

August 2011.  The claimant testified on direct:

Q.  Why did you wait a year to go to the doctor?

A.  Well, when I got fired that day - There was a
safety issue, and I done poured a bunch of
concrete and - I’m going to tell you what happened
- and it was hot, and I was in the shade.  And
then another guy - and our project manager come
out and wanted to have a safety meeting - it was
104 degrees - in the sunshine, and I told him I
can’t - I can’t handle it, I cannot get out in the
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sunshine, and we’ll just stand over here in the
shade.  So it didn’t happen, and words crossed.  

Q.  So when is this that you got fired?

A.  That was in - August 10, I think.  

Q.  Of 2011?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  So a year later they fired you for some
situation?

A.  Yes.  Then I went to Roy and I told him - I
still had that knot, and I told him I needed to go
ahead and have it checked.  While I’m off, you
know, I can do it and won’t lose no time because I
got fired, anyway.  So I went to Dr. Walsh.

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  Now, why didn’t you go to the doctor for over
a year after this incident?

A.  Because I had to work.  I just told the judge
and everybody, I had to work. I couldn’t afford to
be off....

Q.  And you mentioned that somebody - or you said
this or somebody said this. “If it gets worse,
I’ll go to the doctor.”  

A.   Right.

Q.  Is that what you said?

A.  That’s what I said, if it gets any worse,
that’s right....But I didn’t know it was a hernia,
either....

Q.  Who were you telling that “If it gets worse,
I’ll go to the doctor”?
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A.  Roy....

Q.  Did he ever say “Do you need to go to the
doctor?”

A.  Yes.

Q.  And you said?

A.  I said, “No.  If it gets any worse, I’ll go.” 
That’s what I told him.

Dr. Benjamin Walsh saw the claimant on August 15, 2011:

“This visit is covered under Worker’s Compensation.  He

presents with hernia....This was diagnosed one year ago. 

Injured at work 8/2010 during fire hit railing with abd.

thinks may have hernia discuss.  Three episodes in past yr

where he had pain and had to push hernia back in with pain

relief....umbilical hernia present; Superior to umbilicus.” 

Dr. Walsh assessed “Umbilical hernia....Referral initiated

to a general surgeon (Dr. Collins).”  

The claimant testified that he returned to work for the

respondents in October 2011.  Dr. Sidney Collins reported on

December 9, 2011:

Mr. Carpenter is a 58-year-old gentleman who I
first met in August 2011 for an umbilical hernia. 
We discussed and ultimately arranged umbilical
hernia repair.  However, there was difficulty with
the patient’s workman’s comp versus private
insurance and the patient had to cancel surgery. 
He now returns and wishes to have this hernia
repaired.  He has had no change in his medical
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history.  He reports that this is intermittently
painful to him.  He wishes to proceed.  He will be
admitted to outpatient surgery for laparoscopic
ventral hernia repair....

Patient has had a previous right inguinal hernia
repair at four years of age....

ABDOMEN: With the patient in supine position, I am
unable to detect a hernia.  However, with the
patient standing, he does have an easily reducible
supraumbilical hernia.  It is associated with a
moderate-sized diastasis recti.

Dr. Collins assessed “Supraumbilical hernia with

prominent diastasis recti.”  Dr. Collins performed surgery

on December 20, 2011: “Laparoscopic umbilical hernia

repair.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “Supraumbilical

hernia with prominent diastasis recti.”     

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 7, 2012.  The

claimant contended that he “sustained trauma to his abdomen

when he ran into a guardrail trying to evacuate the building

when a fire broke out in the Georgia-Pacific plant.  He

developed an umbilical hernia for which he seeks payment of

medical expenses; temporary total disability benefits from

August 22, 2010 to August 30, 2010, and December 20, 2011 to

January 23, 2012; and attorney’s fees.”  The respondents

contended that the claimant “cannot prove the fifth element

of proof under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-523, because he did not
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seek medical treatment until August 15, 2011, almost a year

after the date of accident.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability (hernia, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-523), medical

expenses, temporary total disability benefits, and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on July 12, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

hernia.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant was entitled to reasonably necessary medical

treatment and temporary total disability benefits.  The

respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-523(Repl. 2002) provides, in

pertinent part:

(a) In all cases of claims for hernia, it shall be
shown to the satisfaction of the Workers’
Compensation Commission:
(1) That the occurrence of the hernia immediately
followed as the result of sudden effort, severe
strain, or the application of force directly to
the abdominal wall;
(2) That there was severe pain in the hernial
region;
(3) That the pain caused the employee to cease
work immediately;
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(4) That notice of the occurrence was given to the
employer within forty-eight (48) hours thereafter;
and 
(5) That the physical distress following the
occurrence of the hernia was such as to require
the attendance of a licensed physician within
seventy-two (72) hours after
the occurrence.
(b)(1) In every case of hernia, it shall by the
duty of the employer forthwith to provide the
necessary and proper medical, surgical, and
hospital care and attention to effectuate a cure
by radical operation of the hernia, to pay all
reasonable expenses in connection therewith, and,
in addition, to pay compensation not exceeding a
period of twenty-six (26) weeks.

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven, by a preponderance of

the evidence, that he sustained a compensable hernia in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-523.”  The Full

Commission affirms this finding.  The parties stipulated

that an employment relationship existed on August 22, 2010. 

The claimant testified that after a fire began in the

workplace that day, he began running downstairs behind his

supervisor and “hit my belly” on a stair rail, “right in the

navel.”  The evidence therefore shows that the claimant’s

hernia followed as the result of “application of force

directly to the abdominal wall,” as required by Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-523(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant testified

that the accident caused him to “hurt,” and that he felt
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pain in his abdominal area for the rest of the day.  The

claimant therefore proved (2) that there was severe pain in

the hernial region.  Because of the pain, the claimant

testified, he took off work for one week.  The claimant

therefore proved (3) that the pain caused him to cease work

immediately.

The testimony of Roy Grantham, the respondents’ safety

manager, indicated that the claimant provided notice to the

respondent-employer on the date of the accident.  The

claimant therefore proved that (4) notice of the employer

was given to the employer within forty-eight (48) hours

thereafter.  Finally, the claimant proved (5) that the

physical distress following the occurrence of the hernia was

such as to require the attendance of a physician within

seventy-two (72) hours after the occurrence.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-523(a)(5) does not require the claimant to prove that

he was actually attended by a physician within 72 hours

after the injury; instead, the statute provides only that

the physical distress following the occurrence of the hernia

was such as to require the attendance of a physician within

the 72-hour period.  Darling Store Fixtures v. McDonald, 54

Ark. App. 60, 922 S.W.2d 748 (1996), citing Cagle
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Fabricating & Steel, Inc. v. Patterson, 42 Ark. App. 168,

856 S.W.2d 30 (1993).

The instant claimant testified that, immediately

following the accident on August 22, 2010, testified that he

suffered from a painful bulge in his midsection which he

would “push back in” on occasion so he could continue

working.  Roy Grantham corroborated the claimant’s testimony

in this regard.  The claimant testified that he did not

actually seek medical treatment within 72 hours because he

could not afford financially to take time off from work. 

Dr. Walsh reported on August 15, 2011 that the claimant

presented with a hernia which “was diagnosed one year ago.” 

The Arkansas Court of Appeals has held that a diagnosis of

hernia confirms the need of a physician’s services.  Ayres

v. Historic Preservation Assocs., 24 Ark. App. 40, 747

S.W.2d 587 (1988), citing Osceola Foods, Inc. v. Andrew, 14

Ark. App. 95, 685 S.W.2d 813 (1985).  The Full Commission

finds in the present matter that physical distress following

the occurrence of the hernia was such as to require the

attendance of a physician within the 72-hour period.   

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s
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finding that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

hernia in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-523(Repl.

2002).  The Full Commission finds that all of the medical

treatment of record provided for the claimant’s compensable

hernia was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  We affirm the administrative

law judge’s finding that the claimant remained within a

healing period and was totally incapacitated from earning

wages from December 20, 2011 to January 23, 2012.  We

therefore affirm the administrative law judge’s award of

temporary total disability benefits from December 20, 2011

until January 23, 2012.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a compensable

hernia for which respondents are liable.  Based upon my de

novo review of the record, without giving the benefit of the

doubt to either party, I find that the claimant has failed

to meet all the requirements of A.C.A. § 11-9-523  to

establish a compensable hernia.

          Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-523(a)(Repl. 2002) provides:

     (A)  In all cases of claims for hernia, it shall be     
          shown to the satisfaction of the Workers’          
          Compensation Commission: 

         (1)  That the occurrence of the hernia immediately  
              followed as the result of sudden effort,       
              severe strain, or the application of force     
              directly to the abdominal wall;

         (2)  That there was severe pain in the hernial      
              region;
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         (3)  That the pain caused the employee to cease     
              work immediately;

         (4)  That notice of the occurrence was given to the 
              employer within forty-eight (48) hours         
              thereafter; and,

         (5)  That the physical distress following the       
              occurrence of the hernia was such as to        
              require the attendance of a licensed physician 
              within seventy-two (72) hours after the        
              occurrence.

          Even assuming that the claimant has satisfied the

first four requirements of a compensable hernia, the record

clearly does not support a finding that the claimant

required the attendance of a licensed physician within 72

hours after sustaining a work related hernia.  The claimant

readily admitted that he was offered medical treatment by

his safety manager, Roy Grantham, on several occasions and

he turned it down each time.  The claimant testified that he

needed to work and was thus unable to seek medical

treatment.  This explanation is simply not feasible in that

some medical clinics and all emergency rooms offer medical

services during non-working hours.  Moreover, the claimant

testified that he took a few days off after this incident,

which if he required medical treatment would have been the

opportune time to obtain it.  Finally, it goes without

question that if the claimant required time off to repair



Carpenter - G108281 16

his hernia, workers’ compensation would not only cover the

medical expenses but would also provide temporary total

disability for time missed from work.  Accordingly, I cannot

find that the claimant was truly unable to obtain any

medical treatment that he required.  

          The claimant did not even seek medical treatment

until August 15, 2011, after he was fired from his

employment. Although the majority opinion finds that the

history provided to Dr. Walsh that the claimant presented

with a hernia which “was diagnosed one year ago” is

sufficient to prove that the claimant was diagnosed with a

hernia and thus required a physician’s services, I cannot

agree.  It is undisputed that the first medical treatment

the claimant received for his hernia was just one week shy

of being one full year after the precipitating event. 

Claimant may have self-diagnosed himself with having a

hernia, but there record is void of any evidence that the

claimant required, obtained, sought, or even causally spoke

with a licensed physician for his physical distress

following the occurrence of the hernia for almost one year

later.  It is irrelevant what the claimant assumed or

presumed with regard to his condition.  
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          The statute clearly requires that the claimant

require the attendance of a licensed physician within 72

hours.  The claimant did not meet this requirement.  The

evidence of record reveals that the claimant did not require

the attendance of a licensed physician at any point in time

following his incident. Claimant only sought medical

treatment after he was terminated which in and of itself

requires one to questions the claimant’s actual need for

treatment.  The claimant continued to work for respondents

and did so until he was terminated for an unrelated

incident.  The claimant even testified that he did not think

he needed to see a doctor or be put on light duty. 

Moreover, the claimant testified that his pain abated and he

would go for long periods of time without any pain

whatsoever.  Clearly, under the facts of this case, the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he required the attendance of a licensed

physician within 72 hours after he struck his abdomen on a

hand rail.  Contrary to the courts holding in Darling Stores

Fixtures v. McDonald, 54 Ark. App. 60, 922 S.W.2d 748

(1996), where the court held that waiting two weeks to seek

medical treatment was not in contravention of the 72 hour



Carpenter - G108281 18

requirement when the claimant testified that although he

waited to see a doctor for two weeks, he actually needed to

see a doctor within 72, the claimant in the present claim

never testified that he needed to see a doctor within 72

hours.  At best, claimant testified in hindsight, he wishes

he had gone to a doctor sooner so that his claim would have

been accepted.  Each and every time the claimant was offered

medical treatment, he refused it.  This refusal flies in the

face of the statutory requirement that the claimant required

the attendance of a physician within 72 hours.  Clearly, he

did not require such services as he repeatedly refused the

offer of medical treatment each and every time it was

offered to him.

          Accordingly, for those reasons stated above, I

find that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he has meet all the

requirements of A.C.A. § 11-9-523  to establish a

compensable hernia.  Therefore, I must dissent.

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


